



Evaluation of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme

Pathfinder evaluation

December 2016

Research Report No 932

A report of research carried out by Kantar Public on behalf of the Department for Work and Pensions

© Crown copyright 2016.

You may re-use this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence.

To view this licence, visit http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This document/publication is also available on our website at: https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/department-for-work-pensions/about/research#research-publications

If you would like to know more about DWP research, please email: Socialresearch@dwp.gsi.gov.uk

First published December 2016.

ISBN 978 1 911003 52 6

Views expressed in this report are not necessarily those of the Department for Work and Pensions or any other Government Department.

Summary

This report presents key findings from an evaluation of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme across six pathfinder areas in England.

The research involved 43 in-depth interviews with a range of stakeholders across the six areas, including:

- · Jobcentre Plus schools advisers;
- key local partners including Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEP, coalition organisations formed of local businesses) and the Careers and Enterprise Company's (CEC) Employer Advisor Network (EAN, a network set up to facilitate stronger links between businesses and schools and colleges) staff;
- · careers leads from both participating and non-participating schools; and
- · employers connected to the programme.

Contents

Ac	knowl	edgements	6				
Th	e Auth	ors	7				
List of abbreviations							
Ex	ecutiv	e summary	9				
1	Intro	duction	.11				
	1.1	Background to the research	.11				
	1.2	Aims of the research	.12				
	1.3	Overview of the research methodology	12				
	1.4	Structure of the report	14				
2	Cont	Context of pre-programme activity					
3	Demand for the programme						
	3.1	Drivers of demand	. 17				
	3.2	Constraints on demand	18				
	3.3	Absence of demand	20				
4	Partnership working						
	4.1	Working with local LEP/EAN	21				
	4.2	Working with employers	23				
	4.3	Working with other partners	24				
5	Relationships with schools						
	5.1	Selecting schools for participation	25				
	5.2	Methods for engaging schools	27				
	5.3	Support delivered to school	28				
6	Experiences of programme delivery						
	6.1	Jobcentre Plus advisers' experiences	31				
	6.2	Schools' experiences	33				
	6.3	LEP/EAN's experiences	36				
	6.4	Employers' experiences	36				

7 Conclu	usions and key learnings for national rollout	38
7.1	Overview against research objectives	38
7.2	Learnings for set-up and communication	39
7.3	Learnings for interventions and implementation	39
Appendix	A Discussion guides used during the fieldwork	41
List o	f tables	
Table 1.1	Overview of interviews conducted within each district	13
List o	f figures	
Figure 4.1	Different models operating in the Pathfinder areas	22

Acknowledgements

The research team at Kantar Public would like to acknowledge all members of staff involved in the Job Centre Plus Support for Schools programme who assisted us with this research over the course of this project. We would also like to thank the team at the Department for Work and Pensions who have led this evaluation; in particular Richard Ward and Andrew Stocks. Finally, our thanks go to all of the teachers, staff and other participants who gave up their time to take part in this study.

The Authors

Thomas Chisholm (Research Manager at Kantar Public) was responsible for the day-to-day management of this qualitative research project. Responsibilities included recruitment set-up, fieldwork, analysis and reporting. Tom has managed and delivered a wide range of research for central government departments including a range of mixed-method and longitudinal evaluations. Tom joined Kantar Public in 2013, specialising in qualitative social research.

Alice Coulter (Research Director at Kantar Public) was the lead member of the Kantar Public research team, and had oversight of the qualitative research for this study. Alice specialises in qualitative social research and has managed a variety of large and complex projects for a range of public sector clients. Alice first joined Kantar Public in 2006, having previously worked as a Research Officer at the Centre for Analysis of Social Exclusion (CASE) at the London School of Economics.

List of abbreviations

CEC Careers and Enterprise Company

DWP Department for Work and Pensions

EA Enterprise Advisers

EAN Enterprise Advisor Network

LEP Local Enterprise Partnerships

NEET Not in education, employment or training

PRU Pupil Referral Unit

SEN Special Educational Needs

SfS Support for Schools

Executive summary

This summary outlines key findings from an evaluation of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme across six pathfinder areas. The research involved 43 in-depth interviews with a range of stakeholders across the six areas, including Jobcentre Plus advisers, key local partners including Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) – coalition organisations formed of local businesses – and Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN) – a network set up to facilitate stronger links between businesses and schools and colleges – staff, careers leads from both participating and non-participating schools, and employers connected to the programme. A further stage of research is planned to evaluate the full programme, following national roll out in 2017.

Key findings

- Prior to the Support for Schools programme, participants described generally limited experience or knowledge of previous Jobcentre Plus activity in schools. This meant that networks with schools and demand for support had to be built from scratch.
- Once school careers leads became aware of the programme, demand for the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme was high, with drivers of demand tending to outweigh inhibitors. Overall, ensuring a clear understanding of the programme was a key factor in establishing demand.
- Jobcentre Plus advisers' relationship with their primary local partner (generally EAN/LEP)
 was the primary factor affecting the way in which the Support for Schools programme was
 provided to schools resulting in three different models of delivery: close collaboration
 between Jobcentre Plus and EAN/LEP; EAN/LEP leading on developing relationships with
 schools; or, Jobcentre Plus staff approaching schools through other means.
- Methods of selecting schools to participate in the programme varied, with a range of more
 or less targeted approaches. Following the selection process, there was more consistent
 use of channels to engage schools, including face-to-face networking, email, phone calls
 and third-party networking. The interventions delivered to schools varied considerably,
 reflecting the demand-led nature of the programme.
- A variety of demand led support was provided to schools. Examples of support included
 facilitating work experience placements, employer visits to schools, careers fairs, pupils
 visiting employers, and advice for financial management. Schools found participation in
 the programme to be a positive experience. The programme added value to their careers
 curriculum and filled gaps in schools' provision as it was flexible and demand led.

Overall, it is clear that the Support for Schools programme has been well-received by schools and other stakeholders. Once they become aware and properly understand the offer, there is high demand from schools, who value the flexible and tailored approach of the programme, as well as the skills, experience and employer networks provided by Jobcentre Plus. Opportunities to learn from and improve the programme centre on ensuring clarity about the offer to stakeholders, and offering further tailoring of support and follow-up for students.

Key recommendations for a national rollout were focused on communication, intervention and implementation. It is recommended:

- There is clear early cooperation between LEP/EAN and other local partners and face-to-face communication with schools where possible.
- There is a need to give consideration to how resource is deployed in order to meet the
 programme's objectives, and to share learnings across Districts about how resource can
 be best prioritised.
- There should be additional training to support JCP advisers.
- · Learnings are shared across districts and programmes.
- The programme should be tailored to support local school needs, drawing on existing careers networks.

1 Introduction

This report outlines findings from an evaluation of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme across six pathfinder areas. A further stage of research is planned to evaluate the full programme, following national roll out in 2017.

1.1 Background to the research

Youth unemployment statistics show that 16 to 24-year-olds are disproportionately more likely to be unemployed than the general population¹. Tackling barriers to work before young people leave education will help reduce unemployment and economic inactivity, with associated individual and societal benefits.²

A range of initiatives exist to address this issue, including local and national interventions through the National Careers Service, the Careers and Enterprise Company (CEC) and now Jobcentre Plus through the Support for Schools programme.

The CEC is an organisation set up to reduce the youth unemployment rate by helping young people prepare for employment. Its Enterprise Advisor (EA) Network has been set up to build lasting connections between local businesses and their surrounding schools and colleges. Enterprise Advisers (EAs) are volunteers from local businesses who are assigned to a school. They work with leadership teams to develop plans to engage young people with employers and equip them with the skills they need to join the workforce. EAs are supported by a full-time Enterprise Co-ordinator in their local area. Enterprise Co-ordinators are employed by Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEP). LEPs are formed of local organisations working together to help determine local economic priorities and lead economic growth and job creation within the local area.

Plans for Jobcentre Plus advisers to work within schools delivering 'high quality and impartial careers advice' were announced during the Conservative Party conference in 2015 and formalised within the 2015 Summer Budget. The demand-led provision, rolled out in 10 pathfinder districts between February and July 2016, intended to support schools in engaging young people (aged 12-18) identified as being at risk of becoming NEET (not in education, employment or training) or who face potential disadvantage in the labour market (for example, due to their ethnicity or to a health/disability issue). The pathfinder programme involved establishing at least one full-time equivalent Jobcentre Plus Programme Adviser (a Band C Executive Officer level staff member) in each area to work within schools to provide students with information on traineeships and apprenticeships, accessing work experience, the local labour market and soft skills that employers expect (such as team working, punctuality, etc.).

For example from June to August 2016, the UK unemployment rate for 16 to 24-year-olds was 13.7 per cent compared with 4.9 per cent for the national average during the same period. Source: UK Labour Market Report (October 2016), Office of National Statistics. http://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes/bulletins/uklabourmarket/october2016#young-people-in-the-labour-market.

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/305327/briefing-paper-oecd-report-england skills beyond-schools.pdf

This support aims to facilitate more effective transition from school into work, training or further study. Following the pathfinder soft launch, a national roll-out of the programme is planned to take place across England between November 2016 and March 2017.

The Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) commissioned Kantar Public (formerly TNS BMRB) to conduct a qualitative evaluation of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, covering both the pathfinder and national roll-out.

1.2 Aims of the research

The overarching aim of the pathfinder evaluation was to inform the design, delivery and operation of the national roll-out of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme.

Specific objectives for this stage of the evaluation were to:

- Explore demand for the support offered through the programme, and the best use of resource to meet this demand;
- Explore the nature and scope of support wanted by schools;
- Identify ways in which the service level of support delivered to schools can be improved; and,
- Provide guidance about best practice on effective delivery between Jobcentre Plus, intermediaries, schools and employers.

1.3 Overview of the research methodology

The pathfinder evaluation involved a case study approach, focusing on six of the ten pathfinder districts. This approach sought to generate a depth of insight into how the programme was being delivered and the perceived value of the support provided, by drawing on perspectives of all parties involved in the programme. Each case study therefore involved a mix of stakeholder interviews, including with Jobcentre Plus advisers in each district, as well as LEP/EAN staff³, careers leads from both participating and non-participating schools, and employers connected to the programme. A total of 43 participants were interviewed (see Table 1.1 below).

These interviewees represented the key local partner involved in coordinating the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, as identified by the primary point of contact for each district. These staff included CECs; representatives of the local Enterprise Advisor Network; and representatives of the district's LEP.

Table 1.1 Overview of interviews conducted within each district

	Birmingham	Durham and Tees	Cumbria and Lancs	Essex	Merseyside	Yorkshire	Total
Jobcentre Plus Adviser	1	1	1	1	1	1	6
LEP/EAN	1	1	1	1	1	-	5
Participating school	3	3	3	3	2	-	14
Employer	4	2	2	2	-	-	10
Non- participating school	2	2	2	1	1	-	8
Total	11	9	9	8	5	1	43

Please note that for reporting purposes, districts have been randomly assigned an anonymous identifier (as Districts A-F) from this point onwards, in order to preserve participant confidentiality.

Districts were selected following a review of available management information about each of the Pathfinder districts. The Districts chosen were selected in order to ensure coverage across a range of key variables:

- Nature of relationship with LEP/EAN.
- Number of schools contacted to date.
- Number of activities delivered to date.
- · Geographical location.

Participants were recruited through the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Programme Co-ordinator contacts in each district. All interviews were conducted by telephone, lasting between 45-60 minutes. Interviews were structured using a topic guide – an aide memoire indicating the range of topics and sub-topics to be covered in the interview (see the appendices).

Following the completion of the case study fieldwork, researchers conducted multi-stage, iterative analysis – beginning with individual-level analysis conducted by each researcher using a standardised analysis framework, followed by a whole-team research debrief to draw out findings against the research objectives. During the analytical debrief session researchers explored initial hypotheses that emerged from the case studies that they had conducted, as well as questioning, interrogating and further developing these findings in light of the contributions of other researchers. Key themes were identified and explored in greater detail, informing a second wave of analysis using the completed analysis framework.

1.4 Structure of the report

This report begins by exploring the context of Jobcentre Plus advisers' activity in schools prior to the programme. The following sections then focus on specific aspects of the programme – demand, partnership working, engaging schools, and experiences of programme delivery. The final section considers key findings in relation to the aims of the evaluation, and explores learnings for the national roll out of the programme.

2 Context of pre-programme activity

Prior to the Support for Schools programme, participants typically described limited experience or knowledge of previous Jobcentre Plus activity in schools. This meant that school networks and demand for support had to be built from scratch.

The degree to which Jobcentre Plus staff had been engaged in careers education support prior to the initiation of the Support for Schools programme was typically limited. Prior to the programme starting there was no national resource for Jobcentre Plus districts to work with schools. There was a broad perception across most districts that this was new territory for Jobcentre Plus. Where Jobcentre Plus staff had delivered careers education support or worked with young people previously, this was more commonly related to their personal interests and experiences rather than through Jobcentre Plus activity.

Three primary sources of Jobcentre Plus staff experience of working with young people and delivering careers education support were reported – the Community 10,000 programme; ad hoc volunteering activities; and staff with a professional careers education background.

Community 10,000 programme: In several districts, Jobcentre Plus staff had previously delivered support to schools through the Community 10,000 volunteering programme. This had involved a mixture of network building as well as delivery of direct support, such as CV-writing training and mock interviews. These districts generally had the most systematic and substantive historical experience of working with schools. Some staff suggested that the kinds of activities they had undertaken as part of the Community 10,000 scheme aligned well with the activities they were offering as part of the Support for Schools programme – although they acknowledged that the Community 10,000 scheme did not operate at the same scale as the Support for Schools programme.

'DWP has a commitment of providing volunteers, and it's called the Community 10,000, and that's something that had been going on for a long time ... So, we volunteer at various schools in the area. That's the only [work with schools] that I'm aware of.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

Individual Jobcentre Plus staff with volunteering background: In some districts, Jobcentre Plus advisers had previously volunteered within schools on a more personal, ad hoc basis. This included part-time staff who also undertook voluntary careers support roles within schools in their free time, as well as some staff who had undertaken a voluntary placement as part of their role as a Jobcentre Plus Adviser. These staff drew on their previous experiences when interacting with schools to identify the best points of contact within schools to approach, or to inform their delivery of support to young people.

'I was a school governor and if I had to leave work early to get to school governor meetings or events, then ... they would ... allow us to ... claim that allowance back – be paid for that time. But they hadn't done anything at this level [Support for Schools programme] before.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Individual Jobcentre Plus staff with professional careers education background: Some Jobcentre Plus advisers involved in the programme had previous professional experience of working with young people and delivering careers education in schools. Generally this experience had been separate to their role at Jobcentre Plus. Where staff had this experience, they used it to inform the way in which they worked with young people and the kinds of support that they offered to schools.

'[Earlier in my career] I took on various outreach programmes to reach the most excluded ... we had a community-based programme which was the precursor to Troubled Families ... ending youth violence. [And] when I first joined [Jobcentre Plus], we had a tradition of year 10 pupils, age 14, coming in to Jobcentres for a period of work experience.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District C)

The key implication of the limits of previous experience for the implementation of the programme was that Jobcentre Plus staff generally lacked formal connections with schools in their districts. These networks had to be developed from scratch, and formal relationships developed between Jobcentre Plus and schools in a way that had not been done previously. Therefore, a substantial amount of effort by Jobcentre Plus advisers had gone into the development of these connections, and this activity is covered extensively in the following sections.

3 Demand for the programme

Demand for the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme was high, with drivers of demand tending to outweigh inhibitors. Overall, ensuring a clear understanding of the programme was a key factor in establishing demand.

3.1 Drivers of demand

Once schools had been informed about the Support for Schools programme, either by Jobcentre Plus staff or through another channel (see Chapter 5 for further details), there was typically a high level of demand for the support available through the programme. Schools were enthusiastic about the support that was on offer, and were keen to build this into lesson plans either in the same term that the support was offered, or as part of future plans. Several non-participating school careers leads also spoke about their intention to make use of the programme in the next academic year.

Five key drivers of this demand for the programme were identified across interviews with Jobcentre Plus advisers and school leads – specifically: Jobcentre Plus's local labour market expertise; Jobcentre Plus's employer networks; the need for in-depth, tailored careers support; the need for exposure to non-academic paths; and, knowledge that the programme is free.

Jobcentre Plus's local labour market expertise: A common theme across interviews was the value that schools were able to draw from Jobcentre Plus's local labour market expertise. Schools valued the fact that Jobcentre Plus were able to provide specific details about the types of vacancies available in the local area, and the specific skills that their students would need to develop. This expertise was particularly valuable when Jobcentre Plus staff offered to work directly with students as part of the programme – for example, when providing CV advice or interview preparation guidance.

'A lot of other companies that are out there don't have the knowledge of job vacancies that [Jobcentre Plus] have. So therefore, to me, [Jobcentre Plus] are in a better position to provide the advice.'

(Participating School Lead, District E)

Jobcentre Plus's employer networks: School careers leads also identified Jobcentre Plus's network of employers as a key benefit, driving demand for the programme. Schools were enthusiastic about the ability of Jobcentre Plus to put them in contact with employers and potential providers of work experience or apprenticeships who they would not otherwise have known. Jobcentre Plus advisers gave examples of how they used their employer connections in order to identify employers who were relevant to the interests of students within a school and subsequently arrange a workplace visit or work experience placement for students.

'I've got the network of people; I've got the labour market knowledge and, you know, I can easily coordinate [school visits or work experience placements from employers] whereas for [teachers] it might be something that gets put off.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Need for in-depth, tailored careers support: Schools with students in need of particularly in-depth support (for example, those with special educational needs, or identified as being most at-risk of becoming not in education, employment or training (NEET)) were particularly keen for tailored support that could be targeted at these students. For example, a school in District A sought guidance about the most appropriate work experience placements for students with special needs.

'When you work with special needs students, and particularly, I think, with young people with autism ... it's very, very difficult to find appropriate work experience placements ... So having [Jobcentre Plus] work with us has been a huge help, really.'

(Participating School Lead, District A)

Need for exposure to non-academic paths: Some school careers leads felt that existing post-16 provision at their school was focused primarily on encouraging students to move into academic routes, either Further Education or Higher Education. In these circumstances, careers leads welcomed any provision that could provide students with a clearer understanding of the alternative routes available. The Support for Schools programme was widely perceived to be targeted at these kinds of students, and an effective way of introducing students to non-academic career options that teaching staff might have less awareness of, or confidence in explaining.

'[The Jobcentre Plus] programme [is designed] to get into schools and start ... targeting, you know, everyone but, in particular ... those vulnerable groups that might not have the aspirations from family or might not have the desire and the drive to ... think about their futures in the sense of a career or a job.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

Knowledge that the programme is free: Once schools realised they would not be charged for the support offered by Jobcentre Plus, this became a strong driver of demand. Schools were often used to paying for careers guidance and enthusiastic about any service that would be offered free of charge. Careers leads who raised this frequently presented this point in the context of tightening school budgets and the broader pressures on their school's resources.

'A lot of organisations are offering services to schools, but a lot of organisations are sort of promising the earth that they can deliver stuff to schools and I think people are sort of sceptical that at some point they are going to have to part with some money'

(Enterprise Coordinator, District A)

3.2 Constraints on demand

In the districts where take-up of the programme had been slowest (such as District B and District E), this was typically due to a lack of awareness or capacity, rather than explicit lack of demand. With a few exceptions, non-participating schools in these districts generally remained enthusiastic about the programme. Across all districts there were non-participating schools that were keen to engage with the programme in the future.

Where demand was slowest to grow, there were four key factors inhibiting engagement with the programme – lack of awareness; reliance on third parties for referrals; school calendar and capacity limitations; and limits of Jobcentre Plus capacity.

Lack of awareness: The most frequently cited barrier to demand for the programme was that some non-participating schools were simply unaware of the programme's existence. The key factors that were driving demand for Jobcentre Plus's support all rely on school careers leads having an awareness of these attributes and knowing to approach Jobcentre Plus about Support for Schools. In some instances this lack of awareness was an intentional result of the way in which the programme was implemented and communicated. For example, in District A, Jobcentre Plus advisers began by approaching only four schools about participation in the programme. Demand for the programme increased substantially once they began communication with a wider range of schools.

'[Non-participating schools are probably] so busy focusing on their own particular primary function [that] careers probably isn't high up on their agenda.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

Reliance on third-parties for referrals: Closely linked to lack of awareness about the programme, in districts where Jobcentre Plus staff were reliant on third parties to promote the programme this sometimes resulted in a comparatively slow-moving referral process. For example, in District B, Jobcentre Plus advisers were reliant on the Enterprise Adviser (EA) to visit schools and conduct a diagnostic prior to any referrals being made. This was often seen to be because third parties generally had other reasons for contacting schools in addition to promoting Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (for example, the local Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)/Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN) staff building their own school networks).

'The schools ... aren't aware of [the programme] because the Careers and Enterprise Companies (CECs) are still establishing links with the schools – so they're probably not aware of Support for Schools.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

School calendar and capacity limitations: Where schools were informed about the programme towards the end of their term, it was difficult for them to find space in their curriculum to arrange any activities before the end of the school term. Equally, some non-participating schools reported a wider challenge with making time for Jobcentre Plus staff to come into schools, explaining that their schedules had already been planned months in advance, and feeling it would always be a challenge to fit in an hour or more of support from Jobcentre Plus staff.

'[Jobcentre Plus] offered mentoring and interviews with the students which is all well and good but that requires time to get the students out of their lessons ... [The challenge] is just the time [required]; it's getting the students out of school, because obviously you've got all the exam pressures.'

(Non-participating School Lead, District A)

Limits of Jobcentre Plus capacity: In areas where the programme had seen high levels of demand, Jobcentre Plus staff were sometimes unable to meet all of the requests that had been made of them. For example, in District D the initial contacts with schools generated a far higher number of leads than anticipated, resulting in the need to decline some requests.

'I took on too much ... I started saying we've got to say no.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District D)

3.3 Absence of demand

For those non-participating schools (including some of those interviewed directly, and some of those spoken about by Jobcentre Plus advisers) where there was a genuine absence of demand, this was driven by either a perceived absence of need, an assumption that the programme will be expensive, or misunderstanding of the programmes' aims.

Perceived absence of need: Some schools had chosen not to participate in the programme as a result of a perceived lack of need for Jobcentre Plus's support. Some schools felt their existing careers provision was sufficient to support their students, and did not feel that they needed any additional support or resources to supplement this provision. In other schools this lack of need was perceived to stem from the school's ethos. For example, where the school's aspiration was for all students to move into higher education rather than directly into employment, there was felt to be less need for Jobcentre Plus's support.

'I'm not going to use Jobcentre Plus in every single school if a couple of those schools have got lots and lots of support.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

Assumption that the programme will be expensive: Some schools assumed that any externally-provided careers education support would require payment, which was seen to be a major disincentive for participation in the programme. This misperception was felt to be driven by the broader context of careers education support, where the primary providers tended to be private companies that charged for their services.

'There seems to be a lot of misapprehension – that either that we charge or we're going to make them sign up to something that they have to commit to.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Misunderstanding of the programme's aims: Some non-participating schools had not yet fully grasped the purpose of the programme and the nature of the support available. In some circumstances, Jobcentre Plus advisers needed to have several conversations with school staff before the exact nature of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools offer was properly understood.

'The [Jobcentre Plus Adviser] had some difficulty in explaining their specific remit to schools ... It takes a couple of times to see them for the penny to drop what you are actually there for and what your role is.'

(Enterprise Coordinator, District A)

4 Partnership working

Jobcentre Plus advisers' relationship with the local Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)/ Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN) staff was the primary factor affecting the way in which the Support for Schools programme was provided to schools – resulting in three different models of delivery: close collaboration between Jobcentre Plus and the local LEP/EAN; the local LEP/EAN leading on developing relationships with schools; or, Jobcentre Plus staff approaching schools directly and through other means. Relationships with employers and other partners were more consistent across the pathfinder case studies.

4.1 Working with local LEP/EAN

The relationship with the local LEP/EAN was the partnership that most influenced the implementation of the Support for Schools programme within districts. In general, partnerships between Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN were perceived to have developed positively. In some districts there had initially been misunderstandings about the remit and purpose of the Support for Schools programme. However, most districts had come to a point where LEP/EAN and Jobcentre Plus staff had clarity about each other's roles and responsibilities.

Where there had not initially been a clear understanding about the respective remits of Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN, this had led to some tensions. For example, staff in one district reported a joint visit to a school (nominally to introduce the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (SfS) programme) at which the local Enterprise Coordinator had primarily promoted their own resources and support. In districts where Jobcentre Plus staff were relying on LEP/EAN for referrals, initial misunderstandings had contributed to delays in referring appropriate schools to Jobcentre Plus.

'It didn't work so well at the beginning. I just felt as though she was pushing some of the more difficult schools onto me.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District B)

Once clarity about roles and remits had been established, most districts reported a positive working relationship between LEP/EAN and Jobcentre Plus, with both organisations able to make referrals to one another. For example, in District A the Enterprise Coordinator and Jobcentre Plus coordinators agreed which schools they intended to approach, and which sessions were best run by Jobcentre Plus staff and which by the Enterprise Coordinator, in order to avoid any conflicts or duplication of effort. Face-to-face meetings for Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff to meet and discuss their respective remits were felt to be extremely helpful in establishing a productive relationship between the two organisations.

'We both see the point and the necessity of each other's programmes and how they complement each other.'

(Enterprise Coordinator, District A)

The different relationships between Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN across each of the case study districts had the most direct impact on the model used for introducing the programme to schools. The nature of this relationship often depended on how established the local LEP/EAN was. In many areas the local Enterprise Coordinators had not yet been introduced or

was in the very early stages of development, and this led to a wide variation in practice in order to accommodate this. The following three models of delivery were observed across the case study districts: LEP/EAN leading on developing relationships with schools; close collaboration between Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN; and, Jobcentre Plus staff approaching schools directly (see diagram and further detail below).⁴

CEC leads

Close collaboration

JCP bypasses CEC

SCHOOLS

SCHOOLS

SCHOOLS

RESOURCES

RESOURCES

RESOURCES

RESOURCES

Figure 4.1 Different models operating in the Pathfinder areas

LEP/EAN leading on development of relationships with schools: The local Enterprise Coordinator was best established in District B. In this district Jobcentre Plus staff had agreed to rely on the Enterprise Coordinator to establish the initial connection with schools and make referrals to Jobcentre Plus staff. However, this was one of the districts in which slowest progress had been made in arranging delivery of support to schools. In part, this was perceived to be due to the fact that the Enterprise Coordinator's diagnostic visits could be time consuming and also due to initial uncertainty from the Enterprise Coordinator about the exact nature of Jobcentre Plus's remit. As Jobcentre Plus staff became more familiar with the Enterprise Coordinator and their processes in District B, this had begun to improve the referral process.

'It means we have got a joined up approach rather than a confusing message to schools which there could be.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District B)

Collaborative relationship with LEP/EAN: In Districts A and E, both the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools advisers and the local LEP/EAN coordinator were relatively new in post. Because neither organisation had an established network of schools to work with, staff from both organisations worked collaboratively in order to develop connections with schools, introducing both organisations at once and signposting schools to both LEP/EAN and/or Jobcentre Plus SfS depending on which support was felt to be most appropriate.

One outlying location followed a model where the Jobcentre Adviser was seconded to be the Enterprise Coordinator.

'We'd been into schools; [their Coordinator] was still trying to get into schools ... So it was a bit like ... if you go in and speak to a school ... can you mention us within your conversation. It's really like two projects are kicking off at the same time.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

Working without or bypassing LEP/EAN: In District D, the local EAN was initially involved in the identification of schools to receive Jobcentre Plus support, but Jobcentre Plus advisers perceived this to be a slow and time consuming process, due to the fact that the EAN did not initially have a coordinator in place and were focusing on establishing themselves rather than signposting towards Jobcentre Plus. Because of this, in this district the Jobcentre Plus began contacting schools directly without going through the EAN.

In District C, the local EAN was not yet in place, and so Jobcentre Plus staff established their processes in the absence of an EAN. Instead, in this district the Jobcentre Plus worked more closely with the National Careers Service to establish connections with schools, as well as making use of existing school networks (for example, a local head teacher consortium).

'None of that structure was in place ... [the Enterprise Coordinators] weren't moving fast enough ... It's a shame because we don't want to step on anybody's toes.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District D)

4.2 Working with employers

Partnership relationships with employers were more consistent across districts, and almost all Jobcentre Plus advisers reported positive relationships with local employers involved in the programme. In most instances these relationships had been developed by drawing on the Jobcentre Plus Adviser's existing employer networks and connections. For example, in District A, the Jobcentre Plus Adviser was able to identify employers from their existing network that would best meet the needs of the schools in their district – such as, arranging a school visit by a construction firm for students interested in that industry as a potential career route.

'And then Jobcentre Plus got me in contact with more local businesses rather than just generic-type businesses, with which I was then able to communicate and get them on board as well.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

District E was the only district in which partnerships with employers had proved more challenging. In this district, no employers had yet been involved with the programme. This was attributed to the fact that the Jobcentre Plus Adviser in this district had not previously had direct contact with employers as part of their historical role. Instead, they were reliant on the cooperation of the district's Jobcentre Plus Employment Advisers to provide links to employers. These Employment Advisers had not been specifically briefed on the remit of the Support for Schools programme, and had not yet been able to share details of potential contacts.

"Unless [JCP Employment Advisers] understand [what we need from them] we're not going to get their support. [We don't want to] duplicate their work by contacting an employer when they've already got that relationship."

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

4.3 Working with other partners

In districts where the local LEP/EAN was less well established (or not present, as in District C), Jobcentre Plus advisers also made use of other local partner organisations. These included:

- National Careers Service
- Local Enterprise Partnership
- Local Authority children's services (e.g. Troubled Families/Looked After Children teams)
- · Local Learning Provider networks

These organisations were able to offer a range of expertise to the Jobcentre Plus in their district, including suggestions of employers to approach; materials for use in sessions with schools; and advice about how best to engage with young people (sometimes including specific advice about working with those most at risk of becoming not in education, employment or training (NEET), or with Special Educational Needs (SEN)).

These partner organisations were also useful for driving demand, spreading information about the programme and putting schools in touch with Jobcentre Plus advisers.

'When we've engaged with other partners, they were in the career-sort of the careers field. They've actually gone out and promoted us as well. And we've had a couple of leads asking us to contact schools through them ... So it's been, really, partners who've sort of been aware of what's been going on, and making that introduction.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District E)

5 Relationships with schools

Methods of selecting schools to participate in the programme varied across each of the pathfinder case studies – with a range of more or less targeted approaches. Following the selection process, there was more consistent use of channels to engage schools, including face-to-face networking, email, phone calls and third-party networking. The exact nature and combination of support delivered to schools varied considerably, reflecting the demand-led nature of the programme.

5.1 Selecting schools for participation

As highlighted in the previous section, there were different models for introducing the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme to schools: close collaboration between Jobcentre Plus and Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)/Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN); LEP/EAN leading on developing relations with schools; or, Jobcentre Plus staff approaching schools directly. The responsibility for selection of schools was driven by the organisation leading the relationship building with schools. Where districts had adopted a collaborative approach, decisions on selection were discussed and agreed between Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN. In some cases this was informed by existing patterns of school engagement and information about gaps and needs for career support in the local area.

Across the districts, there were three main approaches to selection of schools – targeting schools that best met the programme criteria, taking a geographical approach in order to plan workloads, and using a blanket approach to contact all schools within the district. Each of these is outlined in more detail below.

Targeted approach: This was where schools were selected based on targeted criteria for the programme. This was typically driven by Jobcentre Plus/LEP/EAN's perception of the types of schools or pupils most likely to benefit from the programme. This included the targeted selection of schools with a high proportion of not in education, employment or training (NEET) students, or a high level of deprivation; or based on Ofsted performance or type of school, for example – targeting schools in special measures and specialist schools (for example, Pupil Referral Units (PRUs)).

'So I thought, you know, [PRUs and alternative education providers] are essential to work with because if what we're trying to do is prevent long-term unemployment, then, you know, they are essential to work with.'

(Participating School Lead, District A)

Some districts were also proactively approached by good and outstanding performing schools where there was a cohort identified with a higher risk of becoming NEET.

'They've all been mainly schools that are in special measures or not doing very well ... I've got three outstanding academies wanting us to work with them. But that is in a way to work with, every school no matter how well they're doing has a small cohort of youngsters who are not flourishing as well as the others.'

(Participating School Lead, District C)

Some districts engaged a number of targeted schools and then applied a further diagnostic approach to understand needs and gaps across the group. This meant that schools finally selected were those who were perceived to have the greatest need and least access to resource.

'We are rating the schools as red, amber, green. The green will be those that have either got a huge amount of activity already happening – don't need anything – down to your red ones, which will be the ones which will be our focus.'

(Participating School Lead, District F)

Geographical approach: In some districts (such as District A) the Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN chose to target schools within a particular geographical area of the district in order to start from a wide base of schools and from this to then prioritise final selection based on the level of interest, demand and pupil needs within the schools. This approach was also seen as a way of trying to ensure that the workload remained manageable for the adviser and covered a contained geographical area.

Although selection was based on location rather than targeted need (at least initially), schools found that demand within their geographical area was often driven by the specific needs of schools for additional support. Schools who were perceived as having the greatest need for support (for example, those with lower academic performance) were more likely to take up the offer of the programme.

'I started off being quite targeted and then realised, actually, to cover the area required, I needed to make a general offer. And then really it's a matter for me to prioritise after that. But the ones seen as sort of more proactive or, you know, what people think of as a better school have actually made the least requests anyway.'

(Participating School Lead, District A)

Blanket approach: In some districts (such as District D) the Jobcentre Plus/LEP/EAN did not target particular schools, but took an unstructured and blanket approach to engagement with schools. They simply tried to engage with as many schools as possible to raise the profile of the programme and ensure initial take up. These districts felt that as a pathfinder the best approach was to work closely with a wide variety of schools (for example, across school type – mainstream schools, academies, grammar schools and specialist schools) to understand gaps in provision and specialist needs to inform learning for later roll out.

'This is us being thrown in the deep end and trying to get at the different levels ourselves. So that was the only way we could learn. We wouldn't have wanted to go into the harder schools without covering everything first.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

There was also variation within schools about how pupils were selected for involvement with the programme. This again was led by schools and their assessment of where there was most need. In some schools, specific students who were at risk of becoming NEET or with complex needs (e.g. Special Educational Needs (SEN) and Disabilities, behavioural needs, English as an Alternative Language) were identified for more intensive support options, such as smaller group activities focused on raising aspirations and developing employability skills. Some schools also asked for specific advice and guidance in sourcing careers advice and work experience for children with disabilities and SEN. In other districts, specific year groups were identified; for example, focusing on year groups making imminent choices about post-

16 and post-18 options. Schools also looked at pupil interest in subjects or industries when activities were tailored towards specific employment sectors.

'We said this is the group we are aiming at. This is what we really want to cover and they literally fitted it perfectly and the sixth formers that were involved in it, they seemed really engaged and I think, you know, seemed to have got a lot out of it.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

5.2 Methods for engaging schools

Although the ways in which Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN identified and selected schools varied across districts, there were a consistent range of approaches used to approach schools and establish connections. This element of programme activity was seen to be comparatively straightforward and was not viewed as an area in need of particular alteration for the national rollout – although there were some learnings about the most effective channels to use.

Five primary channels were used to approach schools – face-to-face networking; telephone calls; email; co-ordination with local partners; and, referrals from other schools. Findings relating to each of these are considered below.

Face-to-face networking: Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff reported making use of existing school networks and contacts to arrange face-to-face meetings and introduce the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme. This was seen to be the most effective way of engaging schools, as it allowed for a clear and direct explanation of the programme. Effective relationships with schools often began with a face-to-face meeting to discuss the scope of the programme and begin the process of tailoring support to the schools' particular needs.

'I find it's always worked with a personal approach. So if there are any opportunities to meet careers leads face-to-face at meetings or anything like that, then I will do it ... Once you meet them face-to-face, they're really passionate about it.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Phone calls: In District D, Jobcentre Plus advisers introduced the programme to local schools by arranging introductory phone calls. This was felt to be successful in driving demand for and interest in the programme, but was not considered to be as effective as face-to-face contact in establishing a strong personal relationship.

Email: Although Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff from many Districts reported using email as a means of informing schools about the programme, it was widely viewed to be best as a preliminary contact or warm-up exercise. Several school leads mentioned that they would often delete emails that they did not immediately recognise, and Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff acknowledged that this channel generated few leads if used on its own.

'When you approach a school ... you know you're not at the top of the agenda. You're probably talking to the wrong person at school. An email gets deleted, because everybody is plagued with a deluge of emails.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District C)

Coordination with local partners: In some districts, Jobcentre Plus staff made use of connections built up by other local organisations providing careers advice and support (such as attending workshops and sessions put on by a local training organisation in District A) in order to receive referrals and build up a network of contacts.

'I've made sure I've got a massive network out there – And it's matching them up as well. So, you know, you're working with a school and they mention something and you say, oh, well, you know, do you know- I could get somebody to come in and do some budgeting sessions.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Positive referrals from other schools: In districts where the programme had successfully delivered support to schools, word of mouth began to act as a driver of demand, with other schools learning from their colleagues about the support available from Jobcentre Plus.

'There are a lot of schools that I haven't actually delivered in yet who say they do want things for next term.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

5.3 Support delivered to school

Across districts, the differences in the types of support delivered were driven in part by the flexibility offered to Jobcentre Plus advisers in the implementation of the programme. The offer was not dictated by the programme leads but instead discussed and developed via initial discussions with schools. The demand-led nature of the programme meant that Jobcentre Plus staff were open to suggestions and requests from schools about what support would be most useful rather than beginning with a clearly defined offer.

'It's not that I have some sort of off-the-shelf products that I just wheel along and that's what I deliver every time; it's different every time.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Schools felt there were lots of opportunities to suggest ideas if the activities suggested were not suitable for the school or were covered elsewhere via existing provision and arrangements. Some schools identified gaps and areas where they wanted more specialist advice from Jobcentre Plus; for example, more opportunities to provide myth-busting around the benefits system, or provide training to staff about up-to-date local labour market trends and growth industries.

'They made it very clear about the offer that the DWP could make. And ... I then decided what help I thought would be best for me personally in this school. But [Jobcentre Plus] gave me a whole offer of what they could do. [Jobcentre Plus staff member] said, 'we could do assemblies; we could come into year 10 sessions; ... we can do CVs.' They gave me a big offer and I chose the thing that ... at the time ... we needed.'

(Participating School Lead, District B)

Despite some levels of variation, a broadly consistent set of support options and interventions were discussed by Jobcentre Plus staff. This was in part because of the central training that had been received when the Pathfinder programme was established. The Jobcentre Plus advisers were also able to draw on the shared skills base of their previous work within the Job Centre, particularly where they had worked within Partnership or Employer Coordination roles. Many advisers had worked across roles such as Lone Parent Adviser, Youth Adviser and Universal Credit Work Coaches.

'We're the experts on jobs and how to get a job and contacts with employers, and that's what we bring to the school.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District C)

Overall the key focus of delivery was support for work experience and skills and access to employers and industry, falling broadly into three categories of support:

- Connecting support from employers: The support on offer involved linking with employers through work experience placements, employer visits and careers fairs. The level of involvement of Jobcentre Plus/LEP/EAN in organising events varied with some just making initial contacts between employers and schools, and others developing content for and facilitating the organisation of events.
- Delivering direct support for students: Some forms of support involved Jobcentre Plus staff themselves delivering direct work with students, including skills workshops and CV development sessions.
- Delivering broader support: In a few instances schools also sought 'softer touch' interventions that were less intensive and required less time from employers or Jobcentre Plus staff. These included Jobcentre Plus/employer presence at assemblies, or provision of resources in schools.

The box below provides an illustration of the types of support delivered across these three broad categories.

Box 5.1 Examples of support delivered through the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme:

- Facilitating work experience placements Jobcentre Plus staff used their established employer networks to facilitate student placements with employers in specific industries of interest. In District B, this included facilitating a structured work experience within the school for students who couldn't take up placements for various reasons; such as, SEN, parents not consenting for cultural reasons, and/or concerns regarding safeguarding from parents. Jobcentre Plus brought in employers and Jobcentre Plus staff into school to deliver opportunities as close to a work experience as possible.
- Employer visits to schools employers visiting schools to lead sessions about skills
 and interviewing and career choices. In some schools this included work-based activities
 to demonstrate the skills and qualifications required, such as team building and problem
 solving.
- **Taster days in industry** opportunities to visit and observe employers or sector specific training; for example, visiting a local college's construction and motor vehicle department.
- Apprenticeship advice and guidance workshops and sessions looking at apprenticeship pathways, with information and presentations from local providers.
- **Skills workshops** direct advice from Jobcentre Plus staff to small groups of students about specific skills, such as CV development, interviewing, how to present your personal brand, and key employability skills (e.g. team building, self-esteem).
- Local labour market information discussions with staff and pupils about the breadth
 of local labour market opportunities, highlighting key local sectors and sectors with skills
 shortages within the local area. This included information about the different pathways
 into careers and range of environments in which young people could work in.
- Careers fairs events with multiple employers attending to answer questions about their industries for students.
- Assemblies delivering a presentation about skills/opportunities to a wider school assembly.
- **Resource development** creating materials that can be used and kept by schools as careers guidance resources.
- Financial management advice on budgeting and how to financially manage a salary.

6 Experiences of programme delivery

Stakeholders' experiences of the programme were generally positive. Schools and other partners particularly valued the tailored and flexible offer, combined with Jobcentre Plus's unique skills, experiences and employer networks. Suggestions for improving the programme focused on ensuring clarity about the offer upfront with stakeholders and providing further tailoring and follow-up for students.

6.1 Jobcentre Plus Advisers' experiences

Overall, Jobcentre Plus advisers felt that the programme had been well received by both schools and employers and that schools had benefited from the added value of receiving additional free resource and new opportunities for careers education activities. Schools had also reported positive feedback to Jobcentre Plus advisers regarding the initial views of pupils and parents on the activities delivered and increased engagement from the pupils within classes regarding career paths and interest in specific industries.

Jobcentre Plus advisers identified a range of facilitators to delivering quality experiences and activities to pupils and schools. These included: ensuring activities with students were engaging and tailored to their needs; school buy-in and flexibility; strong links with employers; and, engaging wider school staff and parents.

Engaging and tailored activities: It was important that Jobcentre Plus staff facilitated creative and interactive activities for students. This was helped by talking to schools about the best methods for engagement and delivery. Selecting an appropriate approach was particularly important when targeting specific groups of students; for example, ensuring an activity had a practical element for lower level learners and/or pupils with special educational needs, so they could observe and try first-hand the core skills required. In one school, the Jobcentre Plus adviser suggested the school put on a play about employability rather than a typical careers fair in order to better engage students and parents.

Information provided to schools also needed to be relatable to students and placed within the context of what it would be like for the young person to be employed in that industry. Jobcentre Plus advisers encouraged employers to draw on practical examples, host visits and use the experiences of new staff to their industry; for example, presentations by recent apprentices.

'You know, we said this is what we want, this is the kind of children that we are kind of aiming at, and they came up with different suggestions of what they could offer, so it was perfect.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

School buy-in and flexibility: The success of the activities delivered was dependent on the buy-in and involvement of school staff in facilitating arrangements. The practical delivery of activities required considerable flexibility and commitment from schools to work around existing planning and timetables to organise activities in line with the availability of students and staff.

'They have embraced what we've had to offer and they have turned on a sixpence to get things done because it's a very short turnaround ... And that requires a whole bunch of work on behalf of the school. Parental consent, media consent, making sure that the transport is arranged, that the children have their bus tickets, that they know where they're going ... Because these things are planned months in advance.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District C)

Strong links with employers: The programme's ability to involve employers was also reliant on strong links with employers available through the existing business networks of Jobcentre Plus and their partners. These links enabled Jobcentre Plus/LEP/EAN to identify employers potentially receptive to school engagement opportunities. Delivery was also facilitated by engaging a broad range of employers to provide multiple activities and workshops within schools. However, there were some concerns that in the future there would be limited time and resource within existing Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools teams to pursue contact with new employers if the programme expanded.

'It's something that I'm hoping to maybe cover, if I have any time, because there's a lot of other jobs already building up, during the summer, is contacting some of the old employers that I know and making them aware of what I'm doing and seeing if we can build up the employers that we've got.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District D)

Engaging school staff and parents: Some districts also stressed the importance of including parents and wider school staff within activities because of their potential influence and guidance on pupils' further education and career choices.

'But we also were aware that parents are possibly going to be making that final decision, along with the child. So we, that's why we've done now, we've done two presentations to parents.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District D)

Overall, Jobcentre Plus staff perceived limited barriers to delivering activities within schools. Some advisers discussed challenges in tailoring opportunities to the schools' agenda and identified that this was dependent on access to both careers leads and schools' senior leadership teams to fully understand the gaps within the provision and to get a clear understanding of school expectations and need.

'I would say our biggest problem is tying down that you're speaking to the right people in the school and that the schools, so you know you talk to the careers officer and they don't communicate back up the line to the senior leadership team, or they don't communicate to you.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District C)

In a few instances, Jobcentre Plus staff felt that one challenge for them was engaging effectively with a student audience. These staff were conscious that students were younger than the people that they normally work with, and were sometimes uncertain whether the tone or content of their materials would translate for the younger audience. Additionally, in several districts Jobcentre Plus advisers felt they would benefit from more training in delivering activities to children with Special Educational Needs (SEN) or complex needs so they could tailor their approach accordingly.

'You don't want it to be too childish. You don't want it to be patronising, and you want to be capturing them at the right level. And some of these children we're going out to, the alternative learning schools, you know ... it is very different.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District D)

Jobcentre Plus advisers also reported that in some instances they needed to manage school expectations of what the programme could deliver. Because of the flexible nature of the offer, some schools were seen to have unrealistic expectations of what could be included, for example, one school expected that the programme could deliver a work experience programme for an entire school year.

'There were some schools going to try and say, 'oh, can you just do all our work experience?' Which we wouldn't. That would have to be a no because you couldn't specifically do every school's entire work experience programme, and the schools are supposed to do that themselves.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Looking to the future, there was also a concern regarding how to sustain delivery if the number of schools involved increased. Some Jobcentre Plus advisers felt they were reaching full capacity for their team and that they wouldn't be able to deliver the same kind of quality programme options if more schools engaged without increased Jobcentre Plus staff resource to support delivery.

'I think the steer is that we can manage up to about 12 schools. I think any more than that, I think it's probably, you know, per individual, that is. I think any more than that, you're just stretched too thin.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District B)

Jobcentre Plus advisers also suggested that future provision should target younger pupils (Year 7 and Year 8) before GCSE subject options were selected in Year 9, to ensure subject choice was informed by early careers advice and information.

6.2 Schools' experiences

Those schools who had received support from Jobcentre Plus widely reported this experience to have been a positive one. The Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme was widely perceived to have filled gaps in schools' provision in a way that added value. This value was directly related to the programmes' flexible and tailored approach, access to Jobcentre Plus's employer networks and local labour market knowledge, as well as Jobcentre Plus' credibility as a familiar external organisation. Each of these areas is explored in more detail below.

Flexibility of Jobcentre Plus approach: Employers, Jobcentre Plus advisers and school careers leads primarily reported that the support delivered by Jobcentre Plus was tailored effectively to their needs. Jobcentre Plus staff were seen to have been responsive to the requests of schools, and to have provided support in line with this.

The one exception to this was in District B, where in one instance Jobcentre Plus staff were only able to arrange a workplace visit in one area of industry which the school felt was less relevant to their students' needs and interests. It was felt that in this case more flexibility was required to tailor the offer to the needs of the school.

The organisational success of delivering the activities was facilitated by good preparation by Jobcentre Plus staff; for example, Jobcentre Plus advisers meeting with school staff and pupils before the main activities took place to understand the facilities available and students' specific needs.

'They were great. They were obviously on time; they were well resourced; they were well rehearsed; they were engaging; they were, you know, empathetic to the kids' needs.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

Jobcentre Plus's employer networks: Schools welcomed the opportunity to be connected with employers who were able to provide work experience and apprenticeship opportunities, as well as conduct school visits or receive students for daytrips. Most schools did not have the time or access to business networks to make contacts with outside employers. Access to practical, hands-on experiences with potential employers was particularly valued and motivating for students interested in those sectors. As outlined in Section 4.2, this was one of the key factors driving demand for the programme – and schools typically felt that this promise had been delivered on. The only exception was in District E, where the Jobcentre Plus Adviser's employer links were not fully established.

'They have to have the hands on experience, you have to have that real experience. You can't just be told this is what the workplace is like.'

(Participating School Lead, District B)

Jobcentre Plus's local labour market knowledge: Schools' expectations that Jobcentre Plus would have good knowledge of the local labour market (one of the key drivers of demand for the programme) were felt to be borne out through the support that was delivered. Where Jobcentre Plus staff had been personally involved in the support delivered to schools, their knowledge of local companies and the skills they were looking for were seen to be valuable. Schools particularly appreciated Jobcentre Plus advisers' specialist knowledge for pupils who were looking at employment and apprenticeship opportunities and required current and specialist knowledge on local job-search and benefits enquiries. An example was the impact on Family Credit entitlement if a young person takes up an apprenticeship.

'As a member of staff at a school we have to have so many hats on, and we are not experienced in everything, you know, but it is nice to have people that come in that have got experience of the labour market, training and stuff like that to support us, it really is.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

Jobcentre Plus's credibility as a familiar external organisation: School careers leads noted that students were enthusiastic about the opportunity to receive an activity or lesson delivered by an external provider. Jobcentre Plus's reputation as an organisation closely involved with helping those seeking employment was also felt to lend credibility to the information being shared.

'[Students] have been saying they have really enjoyed [the support] and it's opened their eyes to what they can do when they leave school – coming from an outside point of view and telling them about work and the people that [Jobcentre Plus advisers] see every day at the Job Centre.'

(Participating School Lead, District C)

Despite an overall perception among schools that pupils had engaged with programme activities and received a greater understanding of what was involved in certain careers, there were some areas for improvement identified. There was demand for greater tailoring of the content of activities by year group and/or student needs – for example, specific year group presentations to Year 7s and Year 8s on the broad variety of career options.

Some schools felt that Jobcentre Plus advisers could have provided more support on the practicalities of arranging employer engagement and wanted more advice and guidance about how to prepare staff and suggested ideas of content and structure. This arose from the variable extent to which Jobcentre Plus staff were directly involved in providing activities: in some districts they only facilitated initial contact and relationships with employers, while in others they led the full organisation and delivery of events and activities to students.

'So if there's a bit of flexibility it would be good. It's more of a supportive, liaison role that we need.'

(Participating School Lead, District B)

There was demand for further support in facilitating students' reflection and next steps after an event was delivered. Some schools who were at the early stage of engagement had queries about how arrangements with employer would work; for example, safeguarding arrangements and health and safety.

There were also challenges with employers' availability and commitment for events. It was felt that some employers did not always have the flexibility to provide support in school hours. In District C, one school had experienced employer non-attendance at events, leaving children disappointed and missing out on learning about industries they were interested in.

'When you've psyched children up for something like an apprenticeship fair and there are a lot of children who are interested in those sorts of things, it's getting the breadth and making employees come forward, and actually committing to working with schools.'

(Participating School Lead, District C)

Some schools suggested that one of the few downsides to the programme's current implementation was a degree of uncertainty around the exact nature of the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools 'offer'. Although schools valued and welcomed Jobcentre Plus's flexibility, some felt that it would be useful to have a clear understanding of what the potential support on offer was, in order to quickly determine how relevant it would be for them and their school. Some schools suggested providing eligible schools with a 'menu' of possible support options.

'That will be almost like a menu of different things. We can provide you with this as a menu. And then our school pick and choose what they want and different schools pick and choose what they want, potentially. That will be- That will be quite a nice thing to have. And it will be like a range of different things.'

(Participating School Lead, District D)

Schools also expressed some concerns about the available resource within Jobcentre Plus. There were concerns that as the programme became better known and more popular there would be an increasingly limited amount of support time available for schools who wished to participate in future.

6.3 LEP/EAN's experiences

In most districts, Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)/Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN) staff did not have a direct role in delivery of the programme and had limited awareness of how delivery had been received in detail. Only in District B had Enterprise Coordinators attended and taken part in the delivery of support activities. In other districts, LEP/EAN staff's perceptions drew on their involvement as observers of programme delivery, or feedback received directly from schools regarding the programme.

Overall, LEP/EAN staff typically felt that the programme had been delivered effectively. Feedback provided to the local LEP/EAN by schools often made reference to student experiences of the programme, and the contributions of Jobcentre Plus staff in sharing their knowledge of the local labour market, facilitating employer engagement and providing opportunities for pupils to understand employer's real life experiences of specific industries.

'[Jobcentre Plus] will have an awareness of the local labour market and the dynamism of the local labour market and what employers are looking for, what skill sets employers are looking for and hopefully would be able to encourage those people and look at the skills that they have to match for the needs of the local labour market ... I think that's the new, that's the sort of USP of this programme.'

(EAN Coordinator, District A)

6.4 Employers' experiences

Employers welcomed the opportunity to engage with schools via Jobcentre Plus and most reported the experience to be positive. Employers perceived the programme as an opportunity to introduce their industries and specific companies to a wider audience. Many employers felt that the programme represented a way of 'giving back' to the local community and engaging in a positive way with young people in the local area. Employers also perceived practical benefits in meeting potential future apprentices or employees. Employers discussed how the programme met broader aims of their organisation to be involved in corporate and social responsibility activities.

'It's kind of challenged their perceptions about what it means to work in certain industries. I think they get an idea ... [that] there are a lot of careers ... that aren't immediately apparent.'

(Employer, District C)

Some of the employers involved in the programme already had extensive experience of offering support to schools and young people, while others had not done so previously. Those with previous experience of undertaking engagement activities noted the importance of ensuring content was interesting and relevant to meet the needs of pupils.

'When we polled them again at the end, just show of hands, who were thinking about [apprenticeships] it more than doubled in all the classes. So, that was a good success.'

(Jobcentre Plus Adviser, District A)

Some employers felt engagement of pupils was higher when sessions were with smaller groups because young people felt more able to ask questions directly to employers about their career journeys and experiences of the industry they worked in. One employer highlighted the value of working with Jobcentre Plus and schools to add practical elements to employer presentations. This allowed pupils to discuss and reflect on important skills (for example, communication and team building) required in that industry. Employers who offered work experience placements saw this as a good opportunity to identify potential apprentices or recruits; or just to help impart skills to students.

'They were good kids ... They asked questions et cetera. They were keen. So yes, yes. It was positive, what we got back.'

(Employer, District B)

Employer activities were facilitated by good communication in advance and organisation within schools, for example, agreeing the logistical arrangements for the activities such as technical equipment (e.g. laptop and projector). Employers also perceived that pupil engagement was enhanced by providing information about that activity prior to the sessions to manage both pupil expectations and increase interest.

Although experiences were largely positive there were elements of employers' involvement which were identified as having room for improvement. Some businesses were involved in one-off engagement activities and wanted an ongoing relationship with schools and felt there was added value to continuing the relationship after their support had provided. For example, arranging taster visits and work experience opportunities after an initial presentation in school to further enhance exposure to how that career works in practice.

'Getting [students] to a place of work rather than [delivering sessions in] the schools would be a good way of ... following it up – so they could actually see people in action and the careers that are linked to it.'

(Employer, District C)

Although visits to employer workplaces were largely felt to be positive experiences, they were also seen to be time intensive – requiring the involvement of multiple members of staff for employers. One employer suggested that they might reduce the time of the visit for future events and have a more structured Q&A session.

'Employers sometimes need to put their money where their mouth is because if they are really keen on helping schools, they need to come in and work with schools in the way that the schools can make it work, because you can't just pull children off timetable for hours at a time, because it would impact on their progress.'

(School Lead, District C)

7 Conclusions and key learnings for national rollout

Overall, it is clear that the Support for Schools programme has been well-received by schools and other stakeholders. Once they became aware and properly understand the offer, there is high demand from schools, who value the flexible and tailored approach of the programme, as well as the skills, experience and employer networks provided by Jobcentre Plus. Opportunities to learn from and improve the programme centre on ensuring clarity about the offer to stakeholders, and offering further tailoring of support and follow-up for students.

7.1 Overview against research objectives

Demand for Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools and the best use of resources to meet this demand: Where schools are made aware of the programme, demand for support is generally high. Given the constraints of school timetables, current experiences of Jobcentre Plus staff suggest that best use of resource is to deliver a higher number of interventions to a wider range of schools, rather than attempt to deliver 'in-depth' support to a limited number of schools.

Nature and scope of support wanted by schools: Schools involved in the programme so far have expressed interest in a wide range of activities, and have generally been open to the suggestions made by Jobcentre Plus staff in their district, rather than having a particular 'vision' for what they would like Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools to deliver. Some of the most common forms of support offered have involved: support in arranging work experience placements; soft skills training sessions; and advice and guidance around apprenticeships.

Improving the service level of support delivered to schools: Schools involved in the programme have generally been satisfied with the support that they have received from Jobcentre Plus – many had only recently become aware of the programme and were grateful for the offer of any free support. In a few instances, schools suggested that support could be tailored even more specifically to the interests of their students.

Best practice for effective delivery: Models of implementation varied widely between districts. While it is too early to speculate on the impact of these models on the effectiveness of delivery, initial discussions with Jobcentre Plus staff suggest that a collaborative approach to engaging with schools (rather than relying solely on Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)/ Enterprise Advisor Network (EAN)) resulted in faster uptake and clearer understanding of the programme among schools.

Beyond the delivery model, Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff agreed about the importance of clarity about the remit of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools, to ensure that this does not overlap with support provided by other organisations. Districts where Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff met in person to introduce each other and discuss the scope of the Jobcentre Plus programme generally felt that co-operation was stronger than in areas where such a meeting had not taken place, or had been delayed.

Tailoring of support was also a critical factor in perceived satisfaction with the programme. Schools were particularly enthusiastic about any elements of the programme/support received that they felt had been directly tailored to their needs, and where a good personal relationship had been established with the Jobcentre Plus Adviser.

Finally, Jobcentre Plus staff were keen for the opportunity to discuss and share best practice examples with colleagues to learn and improve the support provided to schools.

7.2 Learnings for set-up and communication

A number of potential learnings for the set-up and communication of the programme emerged from the pathfinder case studies:

- Establish early communication and cooperation with LEP/EAN and other local partners: Communication at an early stage ensures there is clarity about the roles and remits of each organisation, to facilitate the use of networks and connections for mutual benefit.
- Utilise face-to-face communication with schools: In the absence of face-to-face communication about the programme, it took schools some time to fully understand the purpose and possibilities of what was on offer. By making a direct approach, ideally face-to-face, it is possible to give clarity about how the relationship can develop most effectively.
- Need for standard introduction to the programme: Some schools disengaged because
 they did not fully understand the programme so some standardised materials that
 introduce the programme would be a helpful resource for Jobcentre Plus Support for
 Schools. This includes being clear about the programme aims and what support Jobcentre
 Plus will be able to provide.
- Balance engagement activity with available resource: Given that in most districts
 schools were enthusiastic about the programme and demand was strong once the
 programme had been fully introduced and explained, there is a need to give consideration
 to how resource is deployed in order to meet the programme's objectives, and to share
 learnings across Districts about how resource can be best prioritised. For example, in
 District D, approaching a wide number of schools in the first instance resulted in a higher
 number of requests for support than it was feasible to respond to.
- Additional training for Jobcentre Plus advisers: Some Jobcentre Plus advisers were keen for additional support and training, largely relating to working with young people. In particular, those working with special schools and pupil referral units wanted guidance on how best to work with students in these settings.

7.3 Learnings for interventions and implementation

Specific learnings for implementing and learning from the programme also emerged from the pathfinder case studies – specifically, providing a tailored offer, and sharing learnings and resources across districts.

 Tailor support to school needs: Participating schools across most districts responded very positively where they perceived the support on offer from Jobcentre Plus to have been tailored to their needs.

- Share learnings across districts: Jobcentre Plus advisers were enthusiastic about the possibility of sharing learnings with other districts that were implementing the programme. Some suggested creating a 'buddying' programme that would match up areas with similar demographic profiles, or similar approaches to the implantation of the programme.
- Make use of existing careers guidance resources: Some Jobcentre Plus and LEP/EAN staff suggested that it would be useful for the programme to draw on existing materials and guidance that have been developed by other Jobcentre Plus staff, or by independent careers advice companies. Some suggested it might be possible for quality resources to be pooled centrally for all Jobcentre Plus advisers to access.

Appendix A Discussion guides used during the fieldwork

A.1 Discussion guide – employers

DWP – Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Evaluation Topic Guide – EMPLOYERS – v1

Overview of research aims and objectives:

The pathfinder evaluation needs to assess the demand for and value of Jobcentre Plus support to schools – with an emphasis on evaluating the process of implementing the programme so far, to help ensure that lessons learned in the pathfinder authorities support the design, delivery and implementation of the national roll-out.

To achieve the aims for this evaluation the research will need to:

- Map the uptake of work experience opportunities being brokered through the programme, including the types of students, schools and employers involved.
- Understand the needs, motivations and expectations of schools and employers that participate in the programme.
- Identify the barriers and facilitators to school and employer engagement in the programme, and to student engagement in specific activity.
- Explore the experiences of students, teaching staff, senior leaders, Jobcentre Plus advisers, intermediaries and employers both in relation to the process for organising and co-ordinating support and the support itself.
- Distinguish how the Jobcentre Plus support differentiates/adds value over and above support already available.
- Identify what successful outcomes and best practice look like from the perspective of different stakeholders, examples of where this has been achieved, and opportunities for improving the management or delivery of the programme to support future implementation success.
- Draw conclusions on those factors that can support uptake and effective delivery.

Protocol:

- About the research: Role of TNS BMRB, an independent research agency.
- Purpose of the scoping stage.
- Confidentiality and anonymity: No individuals will be identified to DWP in reporting, and no comments from interview discussion will be shared within the District or to other interviewees.
- · Recording.

Introduction (2 minutes)

Section aim: To set the tone of the interview, provide clarity on what is expected of the participant, offer reassurances to minimise concerns and encourage an open and honest discussion, and offer participant a chance to ask questions before the interview starts.

- Thanks and introduction: Introduce yourself and TNS BMRB.
- Purpose and length of interview: Undertaking research, on behalf of DWP, to evaluate the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, the general purpose of the interview and how their information will be used, the interview lasts up to 45 minutes.
- Ethical considerations: Anonymity, confidentiality, consent to record.
- Any questions/concerns before starting?
- -Start recording-

Background and context (2 mins)

Section aim: Establish the participant's role and remit, in order to build rapport and to inform understanding of their experience of the programme.

- **Day-to-day activities:** participant's roles and responsibilities at their organisation (capture current role and any secondary roles).
- Employer background: sector, six of organisation.
- Professional background: time in current role; previous roles.
- Involvement in the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (SfS) programme: their connection to the programme; the extent of their involvement.

Employers involvement in careers education for schools (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand employer's perspective on the Jobcentre Plus SfS programme, and any historical involvement of their company with careers advice, in order to understand how Jobcentre Plus SfS offer has fitted in to this.

- Historic involvement of their organisation with career education in schools:
 - Any previous role for their organisation in relation to careers education:
 - ~ Providing work experience placements.
 - ~ Working with Jobcentre Plus to provide careers education.
 - ~ Working with schools to provide careers education.
 - ~ Any other involvement in providing careers education.
- Their perceptions and understanding of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:
 - Their spontaneous understanding of objectives of Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Assist schools in delivering careers advice to students.
 - ~ Providing advice on traineeships and apprenticeships.

- ~ Facilitating work experience placements.
- ~ Provide advice on local labour market.
- ~ Improve students 'soft skills' such as teamworking etc.

Nature of their existing/historical relationship with Jobcentre Plus:

- How their organisation originally became engaged with Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Why this happened?
 - ~ Which area(s) of Jobcentre Plus they deal with?
 - ~ -What was provided as a result (e.g. any training provision)?
- Organisation's ongoing involvement with Jobcentre Plus.

Getting in contact with Jobcentre Plus:

- How they found out about Jobcentre Plus SfS?
- How their organisation engaged with Jobcentre Plus staff:
 - ~ Meetings?
 - ~ Emails?
 - ~ Calls?
- Who drove these connections/made the initial approach:
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus staff?
 - ~ Staff from their organisation?
- Why Jobcentre Plus approached their organisation:
 - ~ Their perception of Jobcentre Plus's rationale for approaching them?
- How (if at all) pre-existing connections with Jobcentre Plus shaped implementation?

· Demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- How much demand from schools for employer support through Jobcentre Plus SfS there is:
 - ~ Types of support demanded?
 - ~ Where support demanded?
 - ~ How many schools?
 - ~ Different types of schools?
- Factors driving this demand/lack of demand?
- How interested their organisation is in working with Jobcentre Plus SfS:
 - ~ Reasons for wanting to provide support?

Demand from schools for organisation's support (more widely than Jobcentre Plus SfS)?

Support options discussed:

- What support options they discussed providing with Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Support for staff?
 - ~ Support for students?
 - ~ Support for specific groups?
- Rationale for discussing these support options?
- Which support options felt to be most appropriate for different audiences?

Experience of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools activities (10 mins)

Section aim: To understand experiences of Jobcentre Plus SfS since it has gone live – in order to draw out lessons about best practice.

Activities that have been undertaken as part of the programme:

- What are the range of activities they have undertaken (for each of these, need to understand which audiences have been engaged: staff/students/particular year groups/ particular types of schools/particular types of students):
 - ~ Engaging directly with students in schools.
 - ~ Work experience opportunities.
 - ~ In-school presentation, advice sessions.
 - ~ Other.
- Who has participated in the activities:
 - ~ Staff?
 - ~ Students?
 - ~ Particular groups of students (e.g. low attainment, less engaged)?
 - ~ Involvement of CEC/LEP/other partners?
- Why these activities were undertaken:
 - ~ Who proposed them/chose them?
- How these activities were delivered:
 - ~ Group sessions, one to ones etc?
 - Any challenges to delivery?
 - ~ Anything that's gone particularly well, not well?
 - ~ Involvement of CEC/LEP/other local partners?

- Overall effect of programme on their organisation's engagement with schools?
- How far these activities required Jobcentre Plus involvement:
 - ~ Need for Jobcentre Plus support to gain access to schools?
 - ~ Need for Jobcentre Plus suggestions about potential activities?
- Perception of staff and students' experiences:
 - How students responded to interventions delivered:
 - ~ Any particularly successful aspects of the programme?
 - ~ Any disappointments/things that did not meet expectations?
 - ~ Benefits/impacts on students?

Concluding the interview (3 minutes)

Section aim: Wind down the interview, provide the opportunity for participants to share anything they have yet to, capture any messages for DWP and/or other Schools, and express gratitude and complete remaining housekeeping tasks.

- Overall satisfaction with their role in the Jobcentre Plus SfS programme.
- Key lessons learned in relation to the implementation of DWP SfS for their organisation.
- Suggestions for learning for Jobcentre Plus that could apply for engaging other organisations in providing careers education.
- · Any further comments or reflections?
- Thanks, and final housekeeping (reminder of confidentiality and anonymity).

A.2 Discussion guide – Careers and Enterprise Company (CEC)/Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP)

DWP – Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Evaluation Topic Guide – CEC/LEP – v4

Overview of research aims and objectives:

The Pathfinder Evaluation needs to assess the demand for and value of Jobcentre Plus support to schools – with an emphasis on evaluating the process of implementing the programme so far, in order to help ensure that lessons learned in the pathfinder authorities support the design, delivery and implementation of the national roll-out.

In order to achieve the aims for this evaluation the research will need to:

- Map the uptake of work experience opportunities being brokered through the programme including the types of students, schools and employers involved.
- Understand the needs, motivations and expectations of schools and employers that participate in the programme.
- Identify the barriers and facilitators to school and employer engagement in the programme, and to student engagement in specific activity.
- Explore the experiences of students, teaching staff, senior leaders, Jobcentre Plus advisers, intermediaries and employers both in relation to the process for organising and co-ordinating support and the support itself.
- Distinguish how the Jobcentre Plus support differentiates/adds value over and above support already available.
- Identify what successful outcomes and best practice look like from the perspective of different stakeholders, examples of where this has been achieved, and opportunities for improving the management or delivery of the programme to support future implementation success.
- Draw conclusions on those factors that can support uptake and effective delivery.

Protocol:

- About the research: Role of TNS BMRB, an independent research agency.
- · Purpose of the scoping stage.
- Confidentiality and anonymity: No individuals will be identified to the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) in reporting, and no comments from interview discussion will be shared within the District or to other interviewees.
- Recording.

Introduction (2 minutes)

Section aim: To set the tone of the interview, provide clarity on what is expected of the participant, offer reassurances to minimise concerns and encourage an open and honest discussion, and offer participant a chance to ask questions before the interview starts.

- Thanks and introduction: Introduce yourself and TNS BMRB.
- Purpose and length of interview: Undertaking research, on behalf of DWP, to evaluate the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, the general purpose of the interview and how their information will be used, the interview lasts up to 60 minutes.
- Ethical considerations: Anonymity, confidentiality, consent to record.
- Any questions/concerns before starting?
- -Start recording-

Background and context (3 mins)

Section aim: Establish the participants' role and remit, in order to build rapport and to inform understanding of their experience of the programme.

- **Day-to-day activities:** participant's roles and responsibilities (capture current role and any secondary roles, e.g. co-ordinator or adviser), previous roles.
- Operation of CEC Enterprise Network:
 - How many co-ordinators and advisers?
 - Size of region?
 - What coverage they have across the region?
- Professional background: time in current role; previous roles.
- Involvement in the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (SfS) programme: their connection to the programme; the extent of their involvement.

Careers Education Landscape – The context for Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand the historical careers advice context within their district, in order to understand what differentiates the Jobcentre Plus SfS offer.

- Careers advice in their district:
 - Different sources of careers advice in their district.

Which agencies/teams 'lead' on careers advice?

- Their perceptions and understanding of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:
 - Their spontaneous understanding of objectives of Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Assist schools in delivering careers advice to students.
 - ~ Providing advice on traineeships and apprenticeships.

- ~ Facilitating work experience placements.
- ~ Provide advice on local labour market.
- ~ Improve students 'soft skills' such as teamworking etc.

How Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools sits within CEC delivery model/local careers education landscape:

- What Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools offers that is new.
- How Jobcentre Plus SfS sits alongside existing careers advice provision.

Collaborating with Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (10 mins)

Section aim: To understand the process that took place when the Jobcentre Plus SfS programme was set-up – this section should be used flexibly and responsively to reflect the experiences of the interviewee – as far as possible, keep the discussion grounded through use of concrete examples.

· Getting in contact with Jobcentre Plus:

- Who drove connections between Jobcentre Plus and CEC/made the initial approach:
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus staff?
 - ~ CEC staff?
 - ~ Other local bodies??
- What both parties wanted/expected from each other:
 - ~ Nature of initial interest from both parties?
- How (if at all) the current position/operation of Enterprise Network affected engagement/ involvement with Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:
 - ~ How Jobcentre Plus has linked into existing CEC activities/procedures?

Engagement with Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- How much interest in engaging with Jobcentre Plus SfS there was when the programme began in their district:
 - ~ From CEC/LEP?
 - ~ From schools?
 - ~ From employers?
- What specific factors/needs have driven engagement with Jobcentre Plus SfS in their area:
 - ~ Need for labour market advice?
 - ~ Need for work experience brokering?

- ~ Need for advice re: traineeships and apprenticeships?
- Their initial involvement in supporting Jobcentre Plus SfS allow participant to describe the process and be responsive to their indication of key steps when following up on specifics:
 - How initial approach was determined/decided.
 - Key steps taken initially to support the programme:
 - ~ Selection of schools.
 - ~ Liaising with schools/referring schools to Jobcentre Plus.
 - ~ Guiding/determining types of support Jobcentre Plus should offer.
 - ~ Other support for Jobcentre Plus staff.
 - What resources used.
 - Timeframe of involvement.

Ongoing involvement:

- Steps to provide ongoing support to the programme:
 - ~ Selection of schools.
 - ~ Liaising with schools/referring schools to Jobcentre Plus.
 - ~ Guiding/determining types of support Jobcentre Plus should offer.
 - ~ Other support for Jobcentre Plus staff.
- What resources used?
- Timeframe of involvement.

Experience of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools activities (10 mins)

Section aim: To understand experiences of Jobcentre Plus SfS since it has gone live – in order to draw out lessons about best practice.

- Activities that CEC/LEP have been involved in as part of the programme:
 - What involvement (if any) they've had in activities undertaken by Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus providing advice on routes into traineeships and apprenticeships?
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus sourcing and advising on work experience opportunities?
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus providing advice on the local labour market?
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus providing 'soft skills' training/guidance?
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus in-school presentation?
 - ~ Other?
 - How these Jobcentre Plus SfS were delivered:

- ~ Group sessions, one to ones etc?
- ~ Any challenges to delivery?
- ~ Anything that's gone particularly well, not well?

Perceptions of schools/students reception of Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- (If they have any knowledge of this) How schools/students have responded to interventions delivered?
- Their views on whether the children involved in activities have been 'the right ones' (i.e. those at greatest risk of becoming NEET)?

How effectively Jobcentre Plus SfS has worked alongside CEC/LEP:

- How far Jobcentre Plus SfS has fitted into the 'gaps' identified prior to programme implementation.
- Their perceptions of how effective collaboration has been between Jobcentre Plus and CEC:
 - ~ What facilitated/prevented cooperation between CEC and Jobcentre Plus?
- Any challenges/areas for improvement?
- Anything that has worked particularly well?
- Overall effect of engaging with programme on CEC?

Concluding the interview (5 minutes)

Section aim: Wind down the interview, provide the opportunity for participants to share anything they have yet to, capture any messages for DWP and/or other Districts, and express gratitude and complete remaining housekeeping tasks.

- · Key lessons learned in relation to the implementation of DWP SfS within their District.
- Suggestions for learning that could apply to other districts.
- Any further comments or reflections?
- Thanks, and final housekeeping (reminder of confidentiality and anonymity).

A.3 Discussion Guide – Jobcentre Plus Adviser

DWP – Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Evaluation

Jobcentre Plus Adviser Topic Guide v4

Overview of research aims and objectives:

The Pathfinder Evaluation needs to assess the demand for and value of Jobcentre Plus support to schools – with an emphasis on evaluating the process of implementing the programme so far, in order to help ensure that lessons learned in the pathfinder authorities support the design, delivery and implementation of the national roll-out.

In order to achieve the aims for this evaluation the research will need to:

- Map the uptake of work experience opportunities being facilitated through the programme, including the types of students, schools and employers involved.
- Understand the needs, motivations and expectations of schools and employers that participate in the programme.
- Identify the barriers and facilitators to school and employer engagement in the programme, and to student engagement in specific activity.
- Explore the experiences of students, teaching staff, senior leaders, Jobcentre Plus advisers, intermediaries and employers both in relation to the process for organising and co-ordinating support and the support itself.
- Distinguish how the Jobcentre Plus support differentiates/adds value over and above support already available.
- Identify what successful outcomes and best practice look like from the perspective of different stakeholders, examples of where this has been achieved, and opportunities for improving the management or delivery of the programme to support future implementation success.
- Draw conclusions on those factors that can support uptake and effective delivery.

Protocol:

- · About the research: Role of TNS BMRB, an independent research agency.
- Purpose of the scoping stage.
- Confidentiality and anonymity: No individuals will be identified to DWP in reporting, and no comments from interview discussion will be shared within the District or to other interviewees.
- Recording.

Introduction (1 minute)

Section aim: To set the tone of the interview, provide clarity on what is expected of the participant, offer reassurances to minimise concerns and encourage an open and honest discussion, and offer participant a chance to ask questions before the interview starts.

Thanks and introduction: Introduce yourself and TNS BMRB.

- Purpose and length of interview: Undertaking research, on behalf of DWP, to evaluate the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, the general purpose of the interview and how their information will be used, the interview lasts up to 60 minutes.
- Ethical considerations: Anonymity, confidentiality, consent to record.
- Any questions/concerns before starting?
- -Start recording-

Background and context (2 mins)

Section aim: Establish the participants' role and remit, in order to build rapport and to inform understanding of their experience of the programme.

- **Day-to-day activities:** participant's roles and responsibilities (capture current role and any secondary roles), previous roles.
- Professional background: time in current role; previous roles.
- Involvement in the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme: their connection to the programme; the extent of their involvement.
- Jobcentre Plus's previous experience of engaging with/supporting schools in their district (if any):
 - Any previous engagements between Jobcentre Plus and schools?

District implementation of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (10 mins)

Section aim: To understand the specific way in which Jobcentre Plus SfS has been implemented within the local area.

- Their perceptions and understanding of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:
 - Their spontaneous understanding of Jobcentre Plus SfS.
 - Their understanding of objectives of Jobcentre Plus SfS programme.
 - Range of support they are offering in their district (researcher note: only probe if needed
 respond to participants' spontaneous explanation).
 - Assist schools in delivering careers advice to students.
 - ~ Providing advice on traineeships and apprenticeships.
 - ~ Facilitating work experience placements.
 - ~ Provide advice on local labour market.
 - ~ Improve students 'soft skills' such as teamworking etc.
 - Any particular activities they have focused on providing in their district.
 - Has pre-programme activity/engagement influenced types of activities focused on?
- Resource for Jobcentre Plus SfS in their district:

- Number of advisers involved in the programme in their district?
- How workload is split among staff (i.e. are all staff FTE, or are some part time)?
- Where advisers are based?
- How much of the district (in geographical terms) they are able to service:
 - ~ District wide?
 - ~ Part coverage?

Training and support for Jobcentre Plus SfS staff:

- Line management structures for Jobcentre Plus SfS staff in their district.
- Provision of training to staff in order to deliver Jobcentre Plus SfS:
 - ~ What this training involved?
 - ~ Why this training was required?
 - ~ Key aspects of the programme that required additional training?

Engaging with schools (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand the process that took place when discussing Jobcentre Plus SfS with schools – this section should be used flexibly and responsively to reflect the experiences of the interviewee – as far as possible, **keep the discussion grounded through use of concrete examples.**

Making contact with schools:

- What activity does district undertake to promote the programme?
- Range of approaches used to engage schools?
- How the Jobcentre Plus staff engaged with schools:
 - ~ Meetings?
 - ~ Emails?
 - ~ Calls?
- How schools have been selected for involvement?
- Who drove these connections/made the initial approach:
 - ~ Who have been the key point(s) of contact within schools?
 - ~ Involvement of CEC?
 - ~ Involvement of other local partners?
- Types of schools that have been approached for involvement in the programme?
- Demographics of students):
 - How (if at all) pre-existing connections between Jobcentre Plus and schools shaped approach to engaging schools?

Demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- How much demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus support :
 - ~ From schools?
 - ~ From CEC/LEP?
- What specific factors/needs have driven demand by schools for Jobcentre Plus ScS in their area (for each of these, need to understand which needs apply for which audiences: staff/students (any types? e.g. lower sets)/particular year groups/particular types of schools)?
- Need for labour market advice?
- Need for work experience brokering?
- Need for advice re: traineeships and apprenticeships?
- Other, such as advice on CV, interview techniques, etc?
- Need for certain groups (students/staff):
 - ~ Disengagement/disinterest from schools experienced?
- What factors have driven disengagement/disinterest:
 - ~ Any perceived differences between those schools who are interested in engaging with Jobcentre Plus and those who are not?

Support options discussed with schools:

- What specific types of support schools wanted to receive from Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Support for staff?
 - ~ Support for students?
 - ~ Support for specific groups?
- How this aligned with Jobcentre Plus's expectations/ability to provide support?
- Any demands that it was not possible to meet?
- How conversations/connections with schools informed the implementation of activities?

How much tailoring has been needed across different schools when delivering interventions?

Implications of demand and resourcing:

- Ability of Jobcentre Plus resource to meet demand from schools/others?
- How demand has affected activities delivered?
- How resource has been deployed/prioritised in order to meet demand?
- Where demand has not been met, the reasons for this:
 - ~ Lack of resource.
 - ~ Geographical limitations (e.g. only have staff coverage in certain areas).

~ Staff capability.

Working with partners (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand how Jobcentre Plus SfS staff have worked alongside partners from CEC and employers in order to deliver the programme.

- Working alongside Careers and Enterprise Company/Local Enterprise Partnership/ other local partners:
 - When/if CEC and Jobcentre Plus started coordinating?
 - How this coordination has worked:
 - ~ Who the primary contact at CEC has been?
 - ~ Channels of communication (e.g. f2f meeting vs. telephone)?
 - What both parties wanted/expected from each other?
 - Successful aspects of this coordination?
 - Any challenges or areas for improvement?
 - Any other local partners (e.g. local authority, Local Enterprise Partnership) involved?
- Engaging with employers:
 - How employers were involved in the programme?
 - Interest of employers in being involved in the programme?
 - Approaches used to secure employer involvement?
 - What support employers have provided?
 - Challenges to involvement, challenges getting employers to provide support wanted?

Experience of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools activities (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand experiences of Jobcentre Plus SfS since it has gone live – in order to draw out lessons about best practice – this section should be used flexibly and responsively to reflect the experiences of the interviewee – as far as possible, **keep the discussion grounded through use of concrete examples.**

- Activities that have been undertaken as part of the programme:
 - What are the range of activities they have undertaken (for each of these, need to understand which audiences have been engaged: staff/students/particular year groups/ particular types of schools/particular types of students):
 - ~ Providing advice on routes into traineeships and apprenticeships?
 - ~ Sourcing and advising on work experience opportunities?
 - ~ Providing advice on the local labour market?
 - ~ Providing 'soft skills' training/guidance?

- ~ In-school presentation, advice sessions?
- ~ Other?
- Why these activities were undertaken:
 - ~ Who proposed them/chose them?
- How these activities were delivered:
 - ~ Group sessions, one to ones etc?
 - ~ Any challenges to delivery?
 - ~ How well did you feel prepared/fully trained?
 - ~ Any training needs for staff that emerged?
 - ~ Anything that's gone particularly well, not well?
- · Working with schools/students:
 - How schools/students responded to interventions delivered. Successes?
 - Any particular challenges to working with schools/students?

Concluding the interview (2 minutes)

Section aim: Wind down the interview, provide the opportunity for participants to share anything they have yet to, capture any messages for DWP and/or other Districts, and express gratitude and complete remaining housekeeping tasks.

- Summary of programme successes and areas for improvement.
- Key lessons learned in relation to the implementation of DWP SfS within their District.
- Suggestions for learning that could apply to other districts.
- Any further comments or reflections?
- Thanks, and final housekeeping (reminder of confidentiality and anonymity).

A.4 Discussion guide – participating school leads

DWP – Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Evaluation

Topic Guide - PARTICIPATING SCHOOL LEAD - v1

Overview of research aims and objectives:

The Pathfinder Evaluation needs to assess the demand for and value of Jobcentre Plus support to schools – with an emphasis on evaluating the process of implementing the programme so far, in order to help ensure that lessons learned in the pathfinder authorities support the design, delivery and implementation of the national roll-out.

In order to achieve the aims for this evaluation the research will need to:

- Map the uptake of work experience opportunities being brokered through the programme including the types of students, schools and employers involved.
- Understand the needs, motivations and expectations of schools and employers that participate in the programme.
- Identify the barriers and facilitators to school and employer engagement in the programme, and to student engagement in specific activity.
- Explore the experiences of students, teaching staff, senior leaders, Jobcentre Plus advisers, intermediaries and employers both in relation to the process for organising and co-ordinating support and the support itself.
- Distinguish how the Jobcentre Plus support differentiates/adds value over and above support already available.
- Identify what successful outcomes and best practice look like from the perspective of different stakeholders, examples of where this has been achieved, and opportunities for improving the management or delivery of the programme to support future implementation success.
- Draw conclusions on those factors that can support uptake and effective delivery.

Protocol:

- · About the research: Role of TNS BMRB, an independent research agency.
- Purpose of the scoping stage.
- Confidentiality and anonymity: No individuals will be identified to DWP in reporting, and no comments from interview discussion will be shared within the District or to other interviewees.
- Recording.

Introduction (2 minutes)

Section aim: To set the tone of the interview, provide clarity on what is expected of the participant, offer reassurances to minimise concerns and encourage an open and honest discussion, and offer participant a chance to ask questions before the interview starts.

- Thanks and introduction: Introduce yourself and TNS BMRB.
- Purpose and length of interview: Undertaking research, on behalf of DWP, to evaluate the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, the general purpose of the interview and how their information will be used, the interview lasts up to 45 minutes.
- Ethical considerations: Anonymity, confidentiality, consent to record.
- Any questions/concerns before starting?
- -Start recording-

Background and context (3 mins)

Section aim: Establish the participants' role and remit, in order to build rapport and to inform understanding of their experience of the programme.

- **Day-to-day activities:** participant's roles and responsibilities at their school (capture current role and any secondary roles).
- Professional background: time in current role; previous roles.
- Specific involvement in provision of careers education:
 - how wider school careers education provision is staffed and provided?
 - what their personal responsibilities are in relation to school's wider careers provision do they have lead responsibility for careers provision in their school, or do they share this with others (if so, who); what proportion of their workload is dedicated to careers provision?
- **Profile of their school:** what kind of families they work with; proportion of children at risk of becoming NEET?

The context for Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (5 mins)

Section aim: To understand teacher's perspective on the historical careers advice context within their school, in order to understand how Jobcentre Plus SfS offer has fitted in to this.

- Careers education in their district:
 - Different sources of careers education in their district.
 - Which agencies are used to provide careers education in the school?
 - Any ethos/principles guiding the school's careers education policies?
 - Any unmet need for specific types of careers education?
 - Overall summary of the 'need' for careers advice in their school.

Their perceptions and understanding of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:

- Their spontaneous understanding of Jobcentre Plus SfS.
- Key elements of Jobcentre Plus SfS 'what it is'.
- Their understanding of objectives of Jobcentre Plus 'what it is trying to do'(Researcher Note: probe only as necessary – keep in mind section timing):
 - ~ Assist schools in delivering careers advice to students.
 - ~ Providing advice on traineeships and apprenticeships.
 - ~ Facilitating work experience placements.
 - ~ Provide advice on local labour market.
 - ~ Improve students' 'soft skills' such as teamworking etc.
 - ~ Enhance students' understanding of available options.
 - ~ Facilitate transition from school to work, training or further study.
- Any previous role for Jobcentre Plus in engaging with/supporting their school.

Process of engagement with Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand the process that took place when the Jobcentre Plus SfS programme was set-up – this section should be used flexibly and responsively to reflect the experiences of the interviewee – as far as possible, keep the discussion grounded through use of concrete examples.

Getting in contact with Jobcentre Plus:

- How they found out about Jobcentre Plus SfS.
- How their schools engaged with Jobcentre Plus staff:
 - ~ Meetings?
 - ~ Emails?
 - ~ Calls?
- Who drove these connections/made the initial approach:
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus staff?
 - ~ School staff?
 - ~ CEC?
 - ~ Other local partners?
- How (if at all) pre-existing connections between Jobcentre Plus and schools shaped implementation?

Demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- How much demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus support there was in their school when they first became aware of the programme?
- How Jobcentre Plus SfS sits alongside existing careers advice provision?
- What specific factors/needs drove demand for Jobcentre Plus ScS in their school:
 - ~ Need for labour market advice?
 - ~ Need for work experience brokering?
 - ~ Need for advice re: traineeships and apprenticeships?
 - Need for specific types of support for particular groups of staff/students (researcher note: please check which types of support from probes above were felt to meet particular groups' needs)?
 - ~ Other factors/needs?

· Support options discussed:

- What specific types of support they hoped to receive from Jobcentre Plus:
 - ~ Support for staff?
 - ~ Support for students?
 - ~ Support for specific groups?
- What support was offered by Jobcentre Plus how this aligned with expectations:
 - ~ Any concerns about gaps in support being offered?
 - ~ Other concerns/issues with support?
- Outcome of discussions with Jobcentre Plus staff about potential options?
- Any need for tailoring of support to their particular needs?
- How partners would be involved:
 - ~ CEC?
 - ~ Other local partners?

Their expectations of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:

- What benefits/outcomes they expect it will have (if any):
 - ~ Short term: six months' time.
 - ~ Longer term: A year's time/after students leave school.

Experience of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools activities (15 mins)

Section aim: To understand experiences of Jobcentre Plus SfS since it has gone live – in order to draw out lessons about best practice.

Jobcentre Plus support delivered:

- What are the range of activities that have been delivered in their school:
 - ~ Receiving advice on routes into traineeships and apprenticeships?
 - ~ Work experience opportunities?
 - ~ Receiving advice on the local labour market?
 - ~ Receiving 'soft skills' training/guidance?
 - ~ In-school presentation?
 - ~ Other?
- Who has participated in the activities:
 - ~ Staff?
 - ~ Students?
 - ~ Particular groups of students (e.g. low attainment, less engaged)?
 - ~ Involvement of CEC/LEP/other partners?
- Why these activities were undertaken:
 - ~ Who proposed them/chose them?
 - ~ How participants were selected?
- How these activities were delivered (e.g. group session, one to one, on-site/off-site):
 - ~ Effectiveness of Jobcentre Plus staff in organising and delivering activities?
 - ~ Any challenges to delivering activity?
 - ~ Anything on organisation and delivery that's gone particularly well, or not?
 - ~ Involvement of CEC/LEP/other partners?

Contacts with employers:

- How (if at all) employers have been involved in activities delivered in their school:
 - ~ Providing work experience placements?
 - ~ Involvement in presentations/workshop sessions?
 - ~ Other involvement?
- How they engaged with employers:
 - ~ Phone call/face to face meetings?
 - ~ Role of Jobcentre Plus in facilitating this?
- How far contact with employers has met expectations:
 - ~ Challenges of engaging with employers?
 - ~ Things that have gone well?

Interviewee/staff experiences:

- How far support delivered met with demand/expectations:
 - ~ Any particularly successful aspects of the programme?
 - ~ Any disappointments/things that did not meet expectations?
 - ~ Any aspects of the programme that have not been delivered yet?
 - ~ Which support that has not yet been delivered they are most keen to see in future?
 - ~ How the interventions 'fit' alongside existing school careers advice?

Perception of students' experiences:

- How students responded to interventions delivered:
 - ~ Any particularly successful aspects of the programme?
 - ~ Any disappointments/things that did not meet expectations?

· Observed outcomes/benefits of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools so far:

- What (if any) outcomes/benefits have been observed so far?
- Probe for specific examples of how these outcomes/benefits have come about?
 - ~ (and/or examples of where challenges/barriers have prevented outcomes)?
- Overall effect of engaging with programme on their school and students?

Concluding the interview (5 minutes)

Section aim: Wind down the interview, provide the opportunity for participants to share anything they have yet to, capture any messages for DWP and/or other Schools, and express gratitude and complete remaining housekeeping tasks.

· Expectations of continued engagement with Jobcentre Plus:

- Are they likely to continue receiving further support from Jobcentre Plus?
- Do they have existing plans for further engagement with Jobcentre Plus?
- Any expectations of how support from Jobcentre Plus is likely to change/evolve?
- Key lessons learned in relation to the implementation of DWP SfS within their school.
- Suggestions for learning for Jobcentre Plus that could apply in their school or other schools.
- Any changes in perceptions of Jobcentre Plus?
- Any further comments or reflections?
- Thanks, and final housekeeping (reminder of confidentiality and anonymity).

A.5 Discussion guide – non-participating schools

DWP – Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools Evaluation Topic Guide –Non-Participating Schools– v3

Overview of research aims and objectives:

The pathfinder evaluation needs to assess the demand for and value of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools – with an emphasis on evaluating the process of implementing the programme so far, in order to help ensure that lessons learned in the pathfinder authorities support the design, delivery and implementation of the national roll-out.

In order to achieve the aims for this evaluation the research will need to:

- Map the uptake of work experience opportunities being brokered through the programme including the types of students, schools and employers involved.
- Understand the needs, motivations and expectations of schools and employers that participate in the programme.
- Identify the barriers and facilitators to school and employer engagement in the programme, and to student engagement in specific activity.
- Explore the experiences of students, teaching staff, senior leaders, Jobcentre Plus advisers, intermediaries and employers both in relation to the process for organising and co-ordinating support and the support itself.
- Distinguish how the Jobcentre Plus support differentiates/adds value over and above support already available.
- Identify what successful outcomes and best practice look like from the perspective of different stakeholders, examples of where this has been achieved, and opportunities for improving the management or delivery of the programme to support future implementation success.
- Draw conclusions on those factors that can support uptake and effective delivery.

Protocol:

- About the research: Role of TNS BMRB, an independent research agency.
- Purpose of the scoping stage.
- Confidentiality and anonymity: No individuals will be identified to DWP in reporting, and no comments from interview discussion will be shared within the District or to other interviewees.
- Recording.

Introduction (2 minutes)

Section aim: To set the tone of the interview, provide clarity on what is expected of the participant, offer reassurances to minimise concerns and encourage an open and honest discussion, and offer participant a chance to ask questions before the interview starts.

- Thanks and introduction: Introduce yourself and TNS BMRB.
- Purpose and length of interview: Undertaking research, on behalf of DWP, to evaluate the Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools programme, the general purpose of the interview and how their information will be used, the interview lasts up to 45 minutes.
- Ethical considerations: Anonymity, confidentiality, consent to record.
- Any questions/concerns before starting?
- -Start recording-

Background and context (3 mins)

Section aim: Establish the participants' role and remit, in order to build rapport and to inform understanding of their experience of the programme.

- **Day-to-day activities:** participant's roles and responsibilities at their school (capture current role and any secondary roles).
- Professional background: time in current role; previous roles.
- Specific involvement in provision of careers education:
 - how wider school careers education is staffed and provided do they have lead responsibility for careers provision in their school, or do they share this with others (if so, who); what proportion of their workload is dedicated to careers provision.
 - what their personal responsibilities are in relation to school's wider careers provision.
- **Profile of their school:** what kind of families they work with; proportion of children at risk of becoming NEET.

The context for Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools (7 mins)

Section aim: To understand teacher's perspective on the historical careers advice context within their school, in order to understand how Jobcentre Plus SfS offer has fitted in to this.

- · Careers education in their district:
 - Different sources of careers education in their district.
 - Which agencies are used to provide careers education in the school?
 - Any ethos/principles guiding the school's careers education policies?
 - Overall summary of the 'need' for careers advice in their school.
 - Any unmet need for specific types of careers education.?
- Their perceptions and understanding of Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools:
 - Their spontaneous understanding of Jobcentre Plus SfS.

- Key elements of Jobcentre Plus SfS 'what it is'.
- Their understanding of objectives of Jobcentre Plus 'what it is trying to do'
 (Researcher Note: probe only as necessary keep in mind section timing):
 - ~ Assist schools in delivering careers advice to students.
 - ~ Providing advice on traineeships and apprenticeships.
 - ~ Facilitating work experience placements.
 - ~ Provide advice on local labour market.
 - ~ Improve students 'soft skills' such as teamworking etc.
 - ~ Enhance students' understanding of available options.
 - ~ Facilitate transition from school to work, training or further study.

Existing career support context:

- Any previous role for Jobcentre Plus in engaging with/supporting their school?

Reasons for not engaging with Jobcentre Plus SfS (13 mins)

Section aim: To understand rationale for not participating in the Jobcentre Plus SfS programme.

Getting in contact with Jobcentre Plus:

- How they found out about Jobcentre Plus SfS?
- How their school communicated with Jobcentre Plus staff:
 - ~ Meetings?
 - ~ Emails?
 - ~ Calls?
- Who drove these connections/made the initial approach:
 - ~ Jobcentre Plus staff?
 - ~ School staff?
 - ~ CEC?
 - ~ Other local partners?

Demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus SfS:

- How much demand for/interest in Jobcentre Plus careers advice/support there was in their school when they first became aware of the programme?
- What careers education support they want/need at their school:
 - ~ Support for staff?
 - ~ Support for students?
 - ~ Support for specific groups?

- What support they were offered by Jobcentre Plus?
- How far Jobcentre Plus support met (or failed to meet) existing careers support needs:
 - ~ Responses to Jobcentre Plus SfS offers (prompts below); why do/don't these resonate?
 - ~ Labour market advice?
 - ~ Work experience facilitation?
 - ~ Advice re: traineeships and apprenticeships?
- Factors driving disinterest in the programme:
 - ~ Lack of time/capacity to include Jobcentre Plus into school activities.
 - ~ Lack of awareness of full range of Jobcentre Plus offer.
 - ~ Overlap with existing careers advice provision/similar support sourced elsewhere.
 - ~ Support not suitable for school/pupils.
 - ~ Timing of approach.
 - ~ Perceived ability of Jobcentre Plus to provide high quality support.
 - ~ Other reasons.

Concluding the interview (5 minutes)

Section aim: Wind down the interview, provide the opportunity for participants to share anything they have yet to, capture any messages for DWP and/or other schools, and express gratitude and complete remaining housekeeping tasks.

- What Jobcentre Plus Support for Schools could do to engage their school:
 - Possibility of their school considering using Jobcentre Plus support in future?
 - Any changes needed to Jobcentre Plus SfS to encourage participation?
 - What key needs they have that Jobcentre Plus SfS could aim to address?
 - How communication/engagement with schools by Jobcentre Plus could be improved?
- Suggestions for learning for Jobcentre Plus that could apply in their school or other schools.
- Anv further comments or reflections?
- Thanks, and final housekeeping (reminder of confidentiality and anonymity).

A.6 Our analysis approach

Kantar Public (formerly TNS BMRB) uses matrix mapping, an analytical approach which has been developed and honed over many years. It is systematic, robust and reliable. Our procedures and process ensure that the extraction and interpretation of findings are grounded and based on the raw data rather than on researchers' impressions. Our approach is inductive. This means we build up our analysis from the raw data rather than sorting the findings into predetermined categories. By using a matrix emergent key themes can be identified. Researchers charted the interviews into a framework by drawing on their notes and listening through interview audio. They summarised key themes and quotes for each interview and developed an overall analysis framework.

All researchers involved then discussed emerging themes in a brainstorm, drawing on the matrix mapping and their experiences interviewing. The brainstorm stage of analysis focuses on defining concepts and explanation of phenomena uncovered. The key themes were then explored further in the presentation and this report.